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Abstract 
Education and training research for business environment has become an important subject 
to debate in nowadays, because it allows the design of scenarios that contribute to economic 
and social development. In this paper, we propose to analyse the evolution of business 
educational models, in terms of new forms of learning: e-learning and MOOC. It will also 
be analysed the impact of educational methods in the virtual environment in the classic 
educational system. Last but not least there will be outlined the perspectives and 
opportunities of business education in the context of educational reform at European and 
global level. In this regard, it will be drawn the direction and position of Romania towards 
the reorganization of business education model. 
 
Keywords: business education, entrepreneurship, e-learning, Massive Open Online Course. 
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Introduction 

Europe needs creative and innovator young people, which is why the European Union has 
to support and to invest in entrepreneurship education and training because the effect must 
be visible in productivity and economic growth. It is internationally recognized that 
entrepreneurial education is a tool that upholds young people to develop a series of skills 
applicable in all areas of life, not only to learn how to lead a business. From this point of 
view, entrepreneurship is only a branch of what is the entire area of business. Certainly, 
business schooling encloses all forms of learning, education and training aimed to form a 
young entrepreneurial spirit.  

In Europe, the Scandinavian educational business model is recognized as being one of the 
best and it is based on practice, projects and life-like experiences in business world and the 
Scandinavian pattern of doing business is simple and efficient. Until graduation, a person 
who studies business administration can choose from courses that are in his area of interest. 
Scandinavian model is appropriate for business education because it is an interactive 
system, teachers are close to students, most of seminars and paper work are done in teams, 
always different, to learn the style of all colleagues and the focus is on individual study. 
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In addition to formal education, the stake in the past few years has been focused on the 
development of online educational management strategies for collegiate system. Through 
the online educational system, a person can acquire practical knowledge and develop in a 
short time as a specialist in the area of business administration. Such an approach is 
important today, when job descriptions change fast, and the employees must learn much 
more at the work place. 

Also, the American university system is considered to be one of the most advanced and 
efficient educational systems in the world. Higher education in the U.S. is based on three 
fundamental levels: Associate degree (start-up in higher education); Undergraduate level - 
Bachelor Degree (Bachelor of Arts, Bachelor of Sciences); Graduate level - MA (Master of 
Arts, Master of Sciences), PhD (Doctor of Philosophy). 

The aim of this paper is to analyse the European business model and the American one, by 
setting the direction of global business education. We will also treat the current state of 
business education in Romania, identify the benefits of e-learning and Massive Online 
Open Courses in higher education and the impact of entrepreneurial studies. 

 
1. Issues regarding European and American classic business educational models 

Definitely, there are significant differences between the European business educational 
system and the US one. European model of business education approaches today the 
Anglo-Saxon direction and the continental version. The Anglo-Saxon trend concentrates on 
the program of Master Business Administration (MBA). Most colleges and American 
universities provide education with a duration of four years which lead to a business 
management license (Bachelor Degree of Business Administration). During the first two 
years of study the focus is on topics of general interest, while the last two years are centred 
on management and business environment.  

In Europe after the Bologna system generalization from 2010, the license cycle extends on 
a period of three years, being completed by an examination after which it is obtained a 
license diploma, equivalent to "Bachelor's degree" from the Anglo-Saxon system. 
Application of Bologna system for business administration studies is based on credits: the 
student must accumulate 180 credits during undergraduate studies and must obtain 120 
credits to complete a 2 years master. The skills gained as a result of completing Bachelor 
studies give graduates the opportunity to work in execution functions. 

After obtaining the BBA, students can choose for different career opportunities. For 
example, they may accumulate several years' experience in a company, and then go back to 
postgraduate studies for a master degree in business administration. It is not a requirement 
for those who apply for MBA programs to have studies of business at basis. Most of the 
times, participants in MBA studies do not follow the license cycle in business 
administration. The skills obtained upon master completion give graduates the opportunity 
to work in decision functions.  

Along history, European universities have promoted mostly studies of business and 
management in schools of law, finance and engineering, being reluctant to the academic 
title of business and management studies. The concept of the business education field in its 
own right has slowly developed being integrated into professional schools and trade 
highschools. 
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The university studies for business and management have been incorporated in schools with 
independent structures such as: Handelshochschulen, Grandes Écoles etc. or subordinated 
to economy departments. The foundation of European business education has been outlined 
in the 19th century through high-level training programs in German commercial 
universities - Handelshochschulen. France has also developed a system of trade schools 
through commercial chambers: Grandes Écoles. Independent business schools have been 
primarily directed towards the formation and improvement of social status. Social origin 
mattered mostly in Europe than in the USA. A diploma "German Kaufmann", " 
Scandinavian Siviløkonom", "Italian Laurea", "Spanish Carrera" or "Diplôme d'une Grande 
École" are well acknowledged on labour markets. 

Each of these skills are more Europeanised and incorporated into systems of business and 
specific systems for the recruitment of business elites. The European continental business 
model is based on a long-term course of specialisation, and yet students are more and more 
oriented on programs for pre-experience and gaining some practical experience. The table 
below lists the main features of European and American business education (Table no.1). 

Table no. 1: Comparison between European  
and American business educational models 

European educational business model American educational business model 

 Business economy 
 Management is an art 
 Leadership can be decoded and 

cultivated only in practice  
 It emphasizes management in education  
 Knowledge of general or specialised 

economy can serve as qualifications and 
top management positions in 
multinational firms  

 Distant relationship between business 
academic institutions and educational 
programs for labour market 

 Business administration 
 Selection of managers is made on proven 

qualifications and abilities  
 It emphasizes leadership 
 Management is considered to be a 

profession 
 MBA diploma and specific training are 

well rated for top management positions  
 Educational programs are a cooperation 

between universities and labour market 

Source: Byrkjeflo, 2001 
 

2. Business education reform at global level 

Business education assures smart and strategic business directions for development at all 
levels of organization. At organizational level develops leaders to elaborate strategies for 
the future, to build an organizational culture in which teams to work closely and to interact, 
to direct the company to a profitable growth and to maintain standards of excellence. At 
human resources level, business education is adapted in acceptation on folding corporate 
strategy to the needs of the business environment, developing strategies on medium and 
long term to quantify organizational performance and transformation of "individual" to 
"team" for accomplishment the "role" within the organization. At management level is 
focused on objectives and competitive strategies, results delivery that defines the company's 
mission (Zoran, 2013). 
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As it is seen and stated in the literature, business education is a creation of American 
culture, this quote not being disputed even by history or by the fact that models of business 
schools contemporary are imprinted by the American educational industry. Problems that 
may arise in business education reform, both in Europe and in America, should be placed in 
the social and cultural context at the regional or local level. 

Looking back in time, history repeats itself, on the basis of major changes in 1950 when 
George Leland Bach from Carnegie Graduate School of industrial Administration claimed 
recognition of business school legitimacy by including scientific and social disciplines, 
mostly quantitative. The "New Look" reforms have led to the emergence and crystallization 
of "business school" as an educational institution of management itself. By developing 
these origins in the present context, management education and the model of American 
business schools transposed in the West, have been transformed into a perpetual market of 
sciences and disciplines (Kim, 2013). 

In the European Union labour force fluctuation has resulted in the need create a common 
framework for business education by implementing a system of transferable credits and 
Bologna system. This mutual frame has allowed students to opt for universities of their 
choice in the European Union space. The competition has forced universities to adapt their 
educational offers at the new conditions. The diversity of educational programmes has 
boosted students from America, Asia, to opt for Europe to benefit from considerably lower 
costs than in the United States. 

Certainly, business education reformation in Europe or in America, is rooted much deeper 
than at the surface of current social and economic context or academic package.  

Alternatively, European students have a strong organization culture - Bildung, which is a 
tradition for personal development. Chronologically and geographically, Europeans are 
closer to understand that businesses are a big part of society and a business individual must 
have "faith about who is himself as an integral part of the enterprise". What it is missing to 
the American model, it is the Bildung conception at individual level. 

Fees for undergraduate studies have skyrocketed in the past two decades, therefore 
indebtedness to cover the expenses of education is increasingly higher for students. Thus, 
the changes in the economic, social and technological environment have made profound 
changes in how education system works, even though the financial crisis has affected the 
European economy, state members have continued to finance and invest in the education 
system. And yet taking into account there is an increase of public annual expenditures 
(capital and staff expenditures, other current expenditures, subsidies for private entities) to 
higher education institutions public and private compared to GDP per capita, it was 
highlighted the issue of investment in learning and teaching methods less tedious. So 
educational offers have been rethought to the virtual environment, where the costs are 
lower for both sides, the bidding university on one way, and the beneficiary on another 
way, who comes to invest in educational development. The chart below shows the annual 
public expenditure in European Union/student compared to GDP per capita over a period of 
10 years, noting that it has increased progressively from year to year which indicates the 
interest for higher education and its quality level (Figure no. 1). 
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Figure no. 1: Public annual expenditure/ student in EU compared with GDP/ capita 

Source:http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&init=1&plugin= 
1&language=en&pcode=tps00069 

Under another aspect, high unemployment among young people in the European Union still 
remains an unresolved issue, to the detriment of current and future generations, educational 
system being directly involved. Clearly, this negative impact in the European Union is due 
to the distant relationship of academia, business and labour market, being further a 
discrepancy between the educational demand and supply. Creating a conceptual road for the 
acronym "employment-to business"-E2B, when it comes to education and employment, 
we're talking in a metaphorical level about a highway with three bands: inclusion in 
education, development of appropriate skills and finding a suitable job. Starting from 
enrolment in tertiary system education, in many countries in Europe tuition fees are no 
longer subsidized, so for many students covering the costs is too high in relation to their 
level of living. Thus, the lack of financial resources could lead to rise of unemployment rate 
among young people. As a second side of this aspect young people most often do not 
develop through study a portfolio of skills, employers reporting shortages of "soft skills" 
such as communication and ethics. It was found that employers and education providers do 
not work together closely to solve this problem. The third aspect is represented by transition 
from school to professional life. This fact is difficult for many young people, whereas they 
are experiencing problems in finding a stable job according to their preparation. The 
unemployment rate for young people under 25 in European Union is still an unresolved 
issue for which there are seeking viable and effective solutions (Figure no. 2). 
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Figure no. 2: The unemployment rate in the EU for people under 25 years 

Source:http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&init=1&plugin= 
1&language=en&pcode=tsdec460 

 
3. Current business education in Romania 

A method widely used in Romania to familiarize students with employers' requirements are 
the internships. This is an opportunity during studies to accumulate minimum experience 
required to start a career. Through his practice, the student acquires certain practical skills 
useful to professional path. 

Business education represents in Romania, an educational domain which is of great interest 
and actuality, with large possibilities of growth and development. Recently, business 
schools are specialized in a particular area, in which, in addition to theoretical teaching, it 
puts a greater emphasis on the use of the knowledge acquired, students of these schools 
participating throughout the duration of bachelor studies to internships within various 
partner companies. Analysing more closely the Romanian situation to students enrolled in 
higher education in economics and business, we can highlight the fact that in recent years 
their number has dropped alarmingly. On the other hand, although a large part of the 
European states have chosen to invest in education as reaction to the financial crisis, 
Romania has demonstrated during this period an instability of the education system because 
of funding fluctuations from year to year. Offering an interpretation for this position, 
investing in Romanian higher education was somehow qualified as an expense for the state 
budget than an investment on medium and long term in economic and social development 
at national level. Currently, Romania aims through new strategies to help students to easier 
integrate on the labour market, given that fact that an increasing number of employers 
require experience field to graduates, not just a diploma and theoretical studies. During the 
studies, people accepted to take part in the courses of business administration faculties are 
integrated into practice within partner companies, as probationers. In addition to notes they 
obtain, they receive a series of assessments from tutors in charge with their internship. The 
number of Romanian students enrolled in economics and business has been fluctuating over 
the past 10 years in this area of higher education (Figure no. 3). 
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Figure no. 3: Number of students enrolled in higher education in Romania  
in economics and business area 

Source: https://statistici.insse.ro/shop/index.jsp?page=tempo3&lang=ro&ind=SCL103L 
 

4. Promoting e-learning in the academic field 

Developments in the IT field have caused the emergence of new work and training methods 
for students. Thus, in recent years, to enlarge the students recruiting degree, academia has 
implemented in the educational area teaching and learning methodology through online 
environment, less expensive (Caliz, 2004). Corporate market also subscribes to the e-
learning study for young employees, because it is a beneficial training method for effort-
effect relationship being against the traditional classrooms (Strother, 2002). 

A special ascension had in university environment the distance learning, through new 
technologies, being addressed the notions of "e-learning", "virtual library" or "virtual 
university". The European Commission supports this form of education for undergraduates 
in the context of creating a European knowledge society. European e-learning concept 
relies on four priority axes: digital knowledge, promoting the creation of European virtual 
campuses, promoting the training of teachers and actions for the promotion of e-learning in 
Europe (Erich and Vârgolici, 2008). As it can be observed the number of individuals who 
have acquired e-skills through the educational system is rising, with visible growth from 
year to year (Figure no. 4). 
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Figure no. 4: The rate of EU individuals who have acquired e-skills  
through educational system 

Source: http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&init= 
1&language=en&pcode=tin00104 

Today, educational technology migrates from traditional teaching methods being in a 
continuous change. Digital content, in the form of "e-book" or "streaming video" is 
pervasive. PCs, laptops, tablets and notebooks offer not only the interface to the internet, 
but there are also platforms and digital learning tools, online assessment, and collaboration 
between students and tutors. (Pearce, 2013). Studies have shown that in schools where are 
adopted these technological changes upon students and educational results, there are 
positive effects. E-learning system is an important branch of business education which aims 
to provide new potentials to teaching process focusing on learning, as an activity being 
carried out according to the needs and possibilities of the eager one for knowledge, without 
any restrictions or impositions regarding time, date or presence. 

Through the use of this system is not trying to impose a revolution in the system of 
education but trying harnessing the human resource, the transition from a society of 
information in a society of knowledge, a knowledge that anyone can access, regardless of 
the area where he is located and the training he has.  

On Romanian market, still insufficiently developed for e-learning, this method of learning 
can be a great asset for business studies area, to train entrepreneurs or individuals with 
management positions in multinational companies. Internet is more and more used as a tool 
for educational purposes, to learn and accumulate knowledge. (Figure no.5) 
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Figure no. 5: Percentage rate of people in Romania  

who use the internet in order to learn 
Sursa:http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&init= 

1&plugin=1&language=en&pcode=tin00104 

5. Online courses for everyone 

Traditional online courses must be paid and restrict entries to few dozens of students in 
order to facilitate the interaction with teachers. Instead for a few years has been released an 
educational "boom" through MOOC-Massive Open Online Courses, translation for "online 
courses opened to the masses", a concept which offers to anyone the possibility to study 
anywhere and anytime. MOOC essentially is an online phenomenon, which integrates 
connectivity offered by "social networking", facilitating access to recognized experts in a 
study field, as well as to online resources collections with free access. Perhaps the most 
important element is that it relies on the active involvement of several hundreds to 
thousands of "students", who self-organise the participation depending on objectives, 
knowledge, skills and interests. Although it may seem like a conventional online course, 
following a MOOC does not include tuition fees, mandatory requirements in addition to 
Internet access and interest or expectations for participants or formal accreditation. These 
open courses to everyone may replace the famous MBA. Surprisingly, business schools, 
particularly in America, have introduced MOOC in the educational curriculum area for 
business administration to anyone who has a computer and Internet access, covering topics 
from the operational management to the financial market. MOOC for business education 
deals with modern and interesting directions, such as "gamification". Such a MOOC will be 
oriented on design techniques of digital games for non-game problems, such as the 
challenges of business and social impact. Video games are a dominant form of 
entertainment because they are powerful tools for motivating behaviour. "Gamification" 
business practice has exploded in the past two years, being applied in organizations at the 
level of marketing, human resources, improving productivity, sustainability, training, 
innovation and customer orientation. Thinking games require a deep, analytical mind and 
design techniques. A MOOC will analyse the mechanisms of "gamification" and the 
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participant will be provided free of charge an understanding of its effective use. (Byrne, 
2012) 

Thus began the educational revolution through MOOC thanks to Internet evolution 
technologies for streaming videos that allow a level of sophisticated interactivity. First 
MOOC was launched on July 17th 2011 by famous Stanford University, being addressed to 
those who want to gain knowledge in artificial intelligence. The following year, dubbed the 
"year of MOOC" opened the competition for educational resources overt to masses 
(Pappano, 2012). Accordingly, it appeared a number of online platforms for MOOC 
diversity: 

 Udacity – platform founded by Stanford University, self-defined as "digital 
university which has the mission to democratize education" 

 Coursera – a Stanford project as well, "social entrepreneurship partner of top 
universities in the world"  

 edX – a non-profit venture founded by Harvard and MIT 
 Futurelearn – an UK platform, this time, the first MOOC initiative outside North 

America 

Even though MOOC learning has become a popular method among young Americans, this 
type of course presents some disadvantages besides advantages (Table no. 2). 

Table no. 2: MOOC system – advantages and disadvantages 

Advantages Disadvantages 

- gratuity 
- absence of formal conditions  

of acceptance 
- flexibility 
- intercultural cooperation via online 

message boards and MOOC forums 
- quality through teaching elite from 

universities with notoriety around the 
world (e.g., Stanford, Harvard, MIT, etc.) 

- lack of accreditation ( MOOC providers do 
not offer accredited diplomas, but only a 
graduation diploma or certificate which 
might cost between 25 and 400 €) 

- overpopulation 
- lower rate upon graduation (since there are 

no loans and no associated financial losses, 
motivation is harder argued during the 
course) 

- absence of any real human interactions 
Source: authors 

Clayton Christensen, a professor at the Harvard Business School and author of the 
bestseller "The Innovative University", predicts that in the 14 years half of universities will 
go bankrupted. Also, Sebastian Thrun, founder of Udacity, estimates that in 50 years our 
planet will have left only ten universities. Outlining the validity of this hypothesis, western 
European universities seem to be taking things seriously and begin to develop different 
strategies to grow online institutional visibility. In the case of Romania, specialists' opinion 
tends to see MOOC system as a complement of the classical university business education, 
through which the disciplines of business administration can be standardized and easily 
accessed by a large number of trainees. Instead, it is excluded the version to substitute with 
MOOC as teaching and learning form in classic comprehensive multidisciplinary 
universities type (Gorga, 2013). 

 



AE Evolutions and Opportunities of Business Education  
in the Context of Educational Reform from the Digital Age 

 

Amfiteatru Economic 756 

6. The impact of entrepreneurial studies versus classic business studies 

The European Commission appreciates that entrepreneurship study (known as the acronym 
EEE - Enterprise and Entrepreneurship Education) is not similar with the classic business 
study. In this context, according to the European specifications, entrepreneurship should not 
be mistaken for the general notion of business administration study, its goal being to 
promote creativity, innovation and self-employed individual. Particular elements of 
entrepreneurship are based on the development of personal skills and qualities that create 
the entrepreneurial spirit and behaviour pyramid: creativity, spirit of initiative and 
teamwork, risk-taking, leadership, autonomy and self-reliance. Entrepreneurial 
characteristics are not confined just to the applicability of the de business. These 
advantages can be applied in any context of an individual's life: social, academic and 
professional. The similarity with the business sector intersects in the area where 
entrepreneurship provides business-specific skills and knowledge of how an individual to 
start a company and become successful. As it has been mentioned, the development of 
entrepreneurship has particular value in business area, through the creation of new 
businesses, social business and intra-organisational initiatives. "The National Strategy for 
Higher Education to 2030" emphasizes the role that entrepreneurship plays in social and 
professional level "...Bachelor cycle must put greater emphasis on generic skills, especially 
those required for work and for active civic spirit. Creativity and entrepreneurship must be 
encouraged in a greater proportion; educational institutions should facilitate the reflexive 
learning, applied knowledge, practical experience and scientific skills. Various studies, on 
national and international level, show that the students, professors and employers believe 
that higher education has an important role to play in preparing students for the job and for 
their role as citizens, and that higher education should address explicitly generic skills 
needed for effective and efficient social and professional involvement ". Last but not least, 
the report proposes that the universities should support the creation of a social, civic and 
economic entrepreneurship which institutional benefit incorporates more firmly the 
academic model into social and economic context of communities where they live and 
serve. In other train of thoughts, a similar report of the European Commission in 2008 titled 
"Entrepreneurship in higher education, especially with non-business studies” subscribes to 
the following definition for entrepreneurship: "Entrepreneurship refers to an individual 
ability to turn ideas into action. It includes creativity, innovation and risk, as well as the 
ability to plan and manage projects in order to achieve the objectives. Also supports 
everyone in day-to-day life and in society, makes employees more aware of the context of 
their work and more able to seize opportunities, and provides a foundation for 
entrepreneurs establishing social or commercial activity ". Analysing the substrate, the 
entrepreneurial spirit is finally a modus vivendi (way of living) that exceeds educational 
barriers. 

 
Conclusions and perspectives 

The e-learning area picks up slowly and surely the inspiring role of education leader of this 
century. MOOC stream will come soon to the phase of sustainability. Considering that in 
time it will develop new business models, MOOC providers of educational services will 
make available increasingly fast more MOOC offers for business area. Also, it is possible 
that in the future these courses to offer formal academic credits, obviously for purchase, but 
on a low price versus a classic accredited course. As their attractiveness increases and the 
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value of diplomas decreases, students will choose to turn to quality education. In this 
hypothesis, educational systems will be put to test and universities will have to rethink their 
strategies. The effect will be the liberalization and opening up of education to educational 
revolution. The private environment will crystallize a new industry of educational 
management, through the creation of a stand-alone market of continuous educational 
training suppliers. At the same time, the existence of virtual collaborative educational 
platforms and online information centralization will decrease the rate for the so-called 
"black market of educational information leakage" and the online stores of scientific papers. 
If at this time, any university in Romania does not offer MOOC courses, certainly it is a 
viable option to be taken into account for the Romanian education reform. 

 
References 

Byrkjeflo, H., 2001. To MBA or not to MBA? A Dilemma in European Higher Education. 
[online] Available at: <http://www.b-school-net.de/articles/Comparison_Business_ 
education.htm>. [Accessed 10 May 2014]. 

Byrne, A.J., 2012. Guide to the best MOOC Courses in Business. [online] Available at: 
<http://poetsandquants.com/2012/10/05/guide-to-the-best-mooc-courses-in-business/> 
[Accessed 7 May 2014]. 

Caliz, C., 2004. E-Learning: Designing New Business Education. [pdf] IESE Research 
Papers D/533. Available at: <http://is2.lse.ac.uk/asp/aspecis/20030025.pdf> [Accessed 
3 May 2014]. 

Christensen, C.M. and Eyring, H.J., 2011. The innovative university: Changing the DNA of 
Higher Education from the Inside Out. Jossey-Bass Wiley Imprint. 

Erich, A. and Vârgolici, N., 2008. Promoting e-learning in academic field. [pdf] Library 
Studies and Information Science, 12, pp. 132-139. Available at: <http://www.lisr.ro/12-
erichvargolici.pdf> [Accessed 6 May 2014]. 

European Commission, 2008. Entrepreneurship in higher education, especially within non-
business studies. [pdf] Brussels. Available at: <http://ec.europa.eu/enterprise/policies/ 
sme/files/support_measures/training_education/entr_highed_en.pdf>. [Accessed 9 May 
2014]. 

European Commission, 2012. Effects and impact of entrepreneurship programmes in 
higher education. [pdf] Brussels. Available at: <http://ec.europa.eu/ enterprise/policies/ 
sme/promoting-entrepreneurship/files/education/effects_impact_high_edu_final_ 
report_en.pdf> [Accessed 16 May 2014]. 

European Commission, 2014. Annual expenditure on public and private educational 
institutions compared to GDP per capita. [online] Eurostat Available at: 
<http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&init=1&plugin=1&language
=en&pcode=tps00069> [Accessed 14 May 2014]. 

European Commission, 2014. Individuals using the Internet for seeking information with 
the purpose of learning. [online] Eurostat Available at: <http://epp.eurostat.ec. 
europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&init=1&plugin=1&language=en&pcode=tin00104>. 
[Accessed 8 May 2014]. 

European Commission, 2014. Unemployment rate by age group. [online] Eurostat 
Available at: <http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&init=1& 
plugin=1&language=en&pcode=tsdec460> [Accessed 10 May 2014]. 



AE Evolutions and Opportunities of Business Education  
in the Context of Educational Reform from the Digital Age 

 

Amfiteatru Economic 758 

Gorga, A., 2013. Ce universitati dispar? [online] 28 November 2013. Available at: 
<http://www.contributors.ro/administratie/educatie/ce-universitati-dispar/> [Accessed 
14 May 2014]. 

Higher Education and Training Awards Council, 2012. Draft guidelines and key criteria for 
the review of enterprise and entrepreneurship education (EEE). [online] Available at: 
<https://www.dkit.ie/ace/documents/draft-guidelines-eee> [Accessed 17 May 2014]. 

National Institute of Statistics, 2014. Students enrolled in higher education on group 
specializations. [online] INSSE Available at: <https://statistici.insse.ro/shop/index.jsp? 
page=tempo3&lang=ro&ind=SCL103L> [Accessed 12 May 2014]. 

Papano, L., 2012. The Year of the MOOC, Massive Open Online Courses are Multiplying 
at a Rapid Pace. [pdf] The New York Times. Available at: <http://edinaschools.org/ 
cms/lib07/MN01909547/Centricity/Domain/272/The%20Year%20of%20the%20MOO
C%20NY%20Times.pdf> [Accessed 18 May 2014]. 

Pearce, M., 2013. Mobile devices in education: Part one. [online] Europe & Middle East 
Business Review. Available at: <http://www.businessrevieweurope.eu/technology/ 
mobile-devices-in-education-part-one> [Accessed 12 May 2014]. 

Peter, H., 2013. Udacity CEO Sebastian Thrun on the Future of Education. [online] 
Available at: <http://www.forbes.com/sites/peterhigh/2013/12/09/udacity-ceo-
sebastian-thrun-on-the-future-of-education/> [Accessed 11 May 2014]. 

Strother, J.B., 2002. An Assessment of the Effectiveness of e-learning in Corporate 
Training Programs. [online] The International Review of Research in Open and 
Distance Learning, 3(1). Available at: <http://www.irrodl.org/index.php/ irrodl/article/ 
viewArticle/83> [Accessed 8 May 2014]. 

Sunmin, K., 2013. Reforming the Business School, a Pure Product of American Culture, 
Humanities in Management Education. [online] Copenhagen Business School 
Workshop. Available at: <http://studentreporter.org/2013/07/reforming-the-business-
school-a-pure-product-of-american-culture/> [Accessed 5 May 2014]. 

Zoran, Č., 2013. Business education in Europe and challenges facing universities. [pdf] 
Available at: <http://www.cekerevac.eu/biblioteka/K48.pdf> [Accessed 15 May 2014]. 



<<
  /ASCII85EncodePages false
  /AllowTransparency false
  /AutoPositionEPSFiles true
  /AutoRotatePages /None
  /Binding /Left
  /CalGrayProfile (Dot Gain 20%)
  /CalRGBProfile (sRGB IEC61966-2.1)
  /CalCMYKProfile (U.S. Web Coated \050SWOP\051 v2)
  /sRGBProfile (sRGB IEC61966-2.1)
  /CannotEmbedFontPolicy /Error
  /CompatibilityLevel 1.4
  /CompressObjects /Tags
  /CompressPages true
  /ConvertImagesToIndexed true
  /PassThroughJPEGImages true
  /CreateJobTicket false
  /DefaultRenderingIntent /Default
  /DetectBlends true
  /DetectCurves 0.0000
  /ColorConversionStrategy /CMYK
  /DoThumbnails false
  /EmbedAllFonts true
  /EmbedOpenType false
  /ParseICCProfilesInComments true
  /EmbedJobOptions true
  /DSCReportingLevel 0
  /EmitDSCWarnings false
  /EndPage -1
  /ImageMemory 1048576
  /LockDistillerParams false
  /MaxSubsetPct 100
  /Optimize true
  /OPM 1
  /ParseDSCComments true
  /ParseDSCCommentsForDocInfo true
  /PreserveCopyPage true
  /PreserveDICMYKValues true
  /PreserveEPSInfo true
  /PreserveFlatness true
  /PreserveHalftoneInfo false
  /PreserveOPIComments true
  /PreserveOverprintSettings true
  /StartPage 1
  /SubsetFonts true
  /TransferFunctionInfo /Apply
  /UCRandBGInfo /Preserve
  /UsePrologue false
  /ColorSettingsFile ()
  /AlwaysEmbed [ true
  ]
  /NeverEmbed [ true
  ]
  /AntiAliasColorImages false
  /CropColorImages true
  /ColorImageMinResolution 300
  /ColorImageMinResolutionPolicy /OK
  /DownsampleColorImages true
  /ColorImageDownsampleType /Bicubic
  /ColorImageResolution 300
  /ColorImageDepth -1
  /ColorImageMinDownsampleDepth 1
  /ColorImageDownsampleThreshold 1.50000
  /EncodeColorImages true
  /ColorImageFilter /DCTEncode
  /AutoFilterColorImages true
  /ColorImageAutoFilterStrategy /JPEG
  /ColorACSImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /ColorImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /JPEG2000ColorACSImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /JPEG2000ColorImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /AntiAliasGrayImages false
  /CropGrayImages true
  /GrayImageMinResolution 300
  /GrayImageMinResolutionPolicy /OK
  /DownsampleGrayImages true
  /GrayImageDownsampleType /Bicubic
  /GrayImageResolution 300
  /GrayImageDepth -1
  /GrayImageMinDownsampleDepth 2
  /GrayImageDownsampleThreshold 1.50000
  /EncodeGrayImages true
  /GrayImageFilter /DCTEncode
  /AutoFilterGrayImages true
  /GrayImageAutoFilterStrategy /JPEG
  /GrayACSImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /GrayImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /JPEG2000GrayACSImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /JPEG2000GrayImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /AntiAliasMonoImages false
  /CropMonoImages true
  /MonoImageMinResolution 1200
  /MonoImageMinResolutionPolicy /OK
  /DownsampleMonoImages true
  /MonoImageDownsampleType /Bicubic
  /MonoImageResolution 1200
  /MonoImageDepth -1
  /MonoImageDownsampleThreshold 1.50000
  /EncodeMonoImages true
  /MonoImageFilter /CCITTFaxEncode
  /MonoImageDict <<
    /K -1
  >>
  /AllowPSXObjects false
  /CheckCompliance [
    /None
  ]
  /PDFX1aCheck false
  /PDFX3Check false
  /PDFXCompliantPDFOnly false
  /PDFXNoTrimBoxError true
  /PDFXTrimBoxToMediaBoxOffset [
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
  ]
  /PDFXSetBleedBoxToMediaBox true
  /PDFXBleedBoxToTrimBoxOffset [
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
  ]
  /PDFXOutputIntentProfile ()
  /PDFXOutputConditionIdentifier ()
  /PDFXOutputCondition ()
  /PDFXRegistryName ()
  /PDFXTrapped /False

  /CreateJDFFile false
  /Description <<

    /BGR <>
    /CHS <FEFF4f7f75288fd94e9b8bbe5b9a521b5efa7684002000410064006f006200650020005000440046002065876863900275284e8e9ad88d2891cf76845370524d53705237300260a853ef4ee54f7f75280020004100630072006f0062006100740020548c002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e003000204ee553ca66f49ad87248672c676562535f00521b5efa768400200050004400460020658768633002>
    /CHT <FEFF4f7f752890194e9b8a2d7f6e5efa7acb7684002000410064006f006200650020005000440046002065874ef69069752865bc9ad854c18cea76845370524d5370523786557406300260a853ef4ee54f7f75280020004100630072006f0062006100740020548c002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e003000204ee553ca66f49ad87248672c4f86958b555f5df25efa7acb76840020005000440046002065874ef63002>
    /CZE <>
    /DAN <>
    /DEU <>
    /ESP <>
    /ETI <>
    /FRA <>
    /GRE <>

    /HRV (Za stvaranje Adobe PDF dokumenata najpogodnijih za visokokvalitetni ispis prije tiskanja koristite ove postavke.  Stvoreni PDF dokumenti mogu se otvoriti Acrobat i Adobe Reader 5.0 i kasnijim verzijama.)
    /HUN <>
    /ITA <>
    /JPN <FEFF9ad854c18cea306a30d730ea30d730ec30b951fa529b7528002000410064006f0062006500200050004400460020658766f8306e4f5c6210306b4f7f75283057307e305930023053306e8a2d5b9a30674f5c62103055308c305f0020005000440046002030d530a130a430eb306f3001004100630072006f0062006100740020304a30883073002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e003000204ee5964d3067958b304f30533068304c3067304d307e305930023053306e8a2d5b9a306b306f30d530a930f330c8306e57cb30818fbc307f304c5fc59808306730593002>
    /KOR <FEFFc7740020c124c815c7440020c0acc6a9d558c5ec0020ace0d488c9c80020c2dcd5d80020c778c1c4c5d00020ac00c7a50020c801d569d55c002000410064006f0062006500200050004400460020bb38c11cb97c0020c791c131d569b2c8b2e4002e0020c774b807ac8c0020c791c131b41c00200050004400460020bb38c11cb2940020004100630072006f0062006100740020bc0f002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e00300020c774c0c1c5d0c11c0020c5f40020c2180020c788c2b5b2c8b2e4002e>
    /LTH <>
    /LVI <>
    /NLD (Gebruik deze instellingen om Adobe PDF-documenten te maken die zijn geoptimaliseerd voor prepress-afdrukken van hoge kwaliteit. De gemaakte PDF-documenten kunnen worden geopend met Acrobat en Adobe Reader 5.0 en hoger.)
    /NOR <>
    /POL <>
    /PTB <>
    /RUM <>
    /RUS <>
    /SKY <>
    /SLV <>
    /SUO <>
    /SVE <>
    /TUR <>
    /UKR <>
    /ENU (Use these settings to create Adobe PDF documents best suited for high-quality prepress printing.  Created PDF documents can be opened with Acrobat and Adobe Reader 5.0 and later.)
  >>
  /Namespace [
    (Adobe)
    (Common)
    (1.0)
  ]
  /OtherNamespaces [
    <<
      /AsReaderSpreads false
      /CropImagesToFrames true
      /ErrorControl /WarnAndContinue
      /FlattenerIgnoreSpreadOverrides false
      /IncludeGuidesGrids false
      /IncludeNonPrinting false
      /IncludeSlug false
      /Namespace [
        (Adobe)
        (InDesign)
        (4.0)
      ]
      /OmitPlacedBitmaps false
      /OmitPlacedEPS false
      /OmitPlacedPDF false
      /SimulateOverprint /Legacy
    >>
    <<
      /AddBleedMarks false
      /AddColorBars false
      /AddCropMarks false
      /AddPageInfo false
      /AddRegMarks false
      /ConvertColors /ConvertToCMYK
      /DestinationProfileName ()
      /DestinationProfileSelector /DocumentCMYK
      /Downsample16BitImages true
      /FlattenerPreset <<
        /PresetSelector /MediumResolution
      >>
      /FormElements false
      /GenerateStructure false
      /IncludeBookmarks false
      /IncludeHyperlinks false
      /IncludeInteractive false
      /IncludeLayers false
      /IncludeProfiles false
      /MultimediaHandling /UseObjectSettings
      /Namespace [
        (Adobe)
        (CreativeSuite)
        (2.0)
      ]
      /PDFXOutputIntentProfileSelector /DocumentCMYK
      /PreserveEditing true
      /UntaggedCMYKHandling /LeaveUntagged
      /UntaggedRGBHandling /UseDocumentProfile
      /UseDocumentBleed false
    >>
  ]
>> setdistillerparams
<<
  /HWResolution [2400 2400]
  /PageSize [612.000 792.000]
>> setpagedevice


